
CITY OF AUBURN HILLS  
City Council Workshop  

Minutes  

September 9 , 201 9 

 

CALL TO ORDER: Mayor McDaniel at 5:33 PM 

LOCATION:  Admin Conference Room, 1827 N. Squirrel Road, Auburn Hills, MI 48326 

Present:  Mayor McDaniel, Council Members Burmeister, Kittle, Knight, Moniz, 
Verbeke 

Absent:   Council Member Hammond  

Also Present: City Manager Tanghe, Assistant City Manager Grice, City Attorney 
Roberts, City Clerk Pierce, Finance Director/Treasurer Schulz, Deputy Finance 
Director/Deputy Treasurer Farmer, Director of Community Development Cohen, 
Director of Public Works Melchert, Deputy DPW Director Stahly, Mgr of Municipal 
Properties Torres, Mgr of Public Utilities Michling, Fire Chief Taylor, Police Chief Baker, 
Recreation Director Hegdal, Director of Authorities Skopek, Mgr of Business 
Development Carroll, Senior Program & Volunteer Coordinator Stasyk, Engineer Juidici, 
Management Intern Hagge 

 

Ms. Schulz presented the 2019 Amended Budget and the 2020-2024 Projected Budget.  She 
reviewed the major assumptions and noted the rate increase of 0% for water and 1% for sewer.  
She explained that the fund is still healthy and there is no capital budgeted in sewer for the next 
couple years.  She reviewed the water department projections chart and noted that it assumes a 
reduction in the 2019/2020 fixed rate of 3.8% and an increase in actual variable rate of 2.7% with 
an overall increase in effective rate of 3%.  Given current project and debt obligation outlook, no 
increase in customer rates is recommended for 2020.  She pointed out that roads can drive water 
and sewer projects. She explained that water and sewer rates would be reviewed again next year 
to determine the rate increase.   

 

Council discussed the proposed water and sewer rates.  It was suggested that funds be budgeted 
for software upgrades at DPW which could potentially offset the increased need for manpower.  
Mr. Melchert explained that he is satisfied with the efficiencies with in the water and sewer 
department.  He noted that he is not opposed to looking at software, but manpower would still be 
needed for inspections. 

 

Ms. Schulz discussed the slide showing each fund.  At the request of a Council Member, Ms. 
Schulz pointed out the funds that are approved by boards which include the DDA, TIFA, and 
Brownfield Authority. 

 

Ms. Schulz presented the general fund excluding police and fire, then discussed the police and 
fire operations and roads.  She then presented the impact of an August or November, 2020 
election for a road millage.   

 

Ms. Schulz reviewed the slide listing items that are not included in the budget.  She explained that 
these items remain at status quo.  If the City wants to be proactive, it cannot be done with current 
funding levels. 

 

Council discussed the previous millages and noted that the general operating millage was not 
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intended for the roads as a previous millage to pave the roads was done.  Discussion ensued 
regarding presenting a Headlee override or millage election to the voters in 2020.  Ms. Schulz 
showed the impact of additional mills if approved in August, 2020.  She noted that an average of 
$4 million is needed a year to keep the PASER rating at 6.  2.25 mills accomplishes the average.  
She noted that if approved in November, 2020 as opposed to August, 2020, the timing foregoes 
the 2021 road revenue and reduces the 2022 fund balance by 17.8%.   

 

Several Council members expressed concern with the timing of an election and suggested that 
this be revisited at a later date.  It was suggested that other funding options be considered such 
as an income tax.  It was noted that the business community may not be in favor of an income 
tax. 

 

Concern was expressed that road projects would have to be removed from the budget due to the 
declining fund balance.  Ms. Schulz noted that operating funds are currently being used to cover 
the roads. 

 

Attorney Roberts clarified for Council that the State allows for 20 mills, but the City Charter limits 
it to 14 mills.  If the City wants to increase the limit to above 14 mills, a charter amendment is 
required. 

 

Ms. Schulz explained the increase to the average household and business based on various 
millage rates.  Several Council members expressed support of a headlee override as opposed to 
a millage increase. 

 

Mr. Tanghe noted that Council will be holding a workshop session to discuss a potential millage 
election on October 7th.  

 

The meeting adjourned at 6:57 PM. 

 

 

 

 

 

Kevin R. McDaniel, Mayor  Laura M. Pierce, City Clerk 
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